




Greetings once 
again and wel
come new memb
ers and subsc
ribers! This 
is the first 
issue publish
ed since the 
July-Aug. issue, 
so 1987 member
ships/subscrip
tions are not 
due till after 

the April 1988 issue.Alternatively. 
renewing members can remit their 
1988 dues now (applying a $10 
credit for the two issues and the 
resource directory owing from last 
year, for net dues of $25), and the 
same for renewing subscribers 
(applying an $8 credit for the two 
issues owing from last year, for a 
net fee of $16) . New memberships 
are $35 for 1988 and new subscrip
tions are $24 (for six issues) , 

This issue begins a new chapter 
in our history as it is the first 
to contain material of interest to 
male and female TSs on an equal 
basi~ This issue also marks the in
troduction of three new colurnns1 
"Tribute To.,," (a tribute to two 
Honorary Life Members every iasue
this time we're saluting Sister 
Mary Elizabeth and Dr, John Money, 
next time will be Lou Sullivan and 
Dr. Roberto Farina), "Dear Doctor, , " 
(a question-and-answer column for 
F-M TSa written by Dr. Lenard M, 
Hughes) and "Dear Nurse,,." (the 
same for M-F TSs written by Ma. 
Michelle Hunt, R.N.~ If apace per
mits, I may also start a colurnn1 
"Rupert's Believe It Or Not" for 
the next issue, I regret the lack 
of more technical articles in this 
issue, but you can look forward to 
a report on vaginoplasty (as per
formed in Sweden) , as well as the 
first instalment of Lou Sullivan's 

diary of his genitoplast~ The next 
issue will also feature a film re
view of "Vera" ('about a Brazilian 
F-M TS) and a book review of ~ody
~hock, I do need a lifestory by a 
M-F TS for next issue. I apologize 
to"Romeo Blisa"and to D.P. for not 
publishing their poem and personal 
profile, respectively, this time 
around, due to space limitations, 
but hope to include them next time. 

Now, here come the reasons why 
there hasn't been an issue for the 
past six months. Acute burn-out on 
my part (since May 1986) is number 
one on the list. Secondly, our com
puter broke down three times and I 
had to take it (by bus) to the fac
tory (in the neighboring city) to 
be repaired. (I'm indefinitely loan
ing Metamorphosis $300 for a ser
vice contract for the year for the 
computer - which I can barely af
ford to do!) Other reasons for the 
delay in publication include1 the 
formation of my own prof esional 
counseling aervice,"Gender Worker" 
on Sept. 4, the start of a new job 
(data entry) on Oct. 5, my move to 
a new apartment on Nov. 29, and my 
month-long bout of bronchitis-curn
laryngitis. You people have absol
utely no idea how much money, time 
and energy I spend (at very great 
coat to my bank account, and to my 
physical and emotional health) all 
in.the name of Metamorphosis - for 
the benefit of the TS community, 
For this reason, I'm seriously res
tricting some of my committmenta 
and am, as of now, curtailing all 
activities involving peer-support 
and peer-counseling and all social 
functions.My relationship to memb
ers of the TS community will hence·· 
forth be of a professional nature, 
and my voluntary work with Metamor
phosis will be limited to adminis
trative and editorial capacities. 
We are primarily an educational or
ganization, and my top priority is 
to publish the best international, 
bi-monthly magazine on TSism evert 
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For M-Fs ~nd F-Ms, helping 
professionals, sig. others 

* Regular: $24, TS prisoners: 
$12, Prof Consultants: $12, 
Members: free 

* 
Ads Business card-size: $5, 
Quarter-page: $10~Half-page: 
$20, Full page: $40 
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Bo~~fLtl~~iinq~: Oct.10, 1987 (King
ston) , Nov .14, 1987 (Toronto) , Jan. 
9 (Toronto), next meetings schedul
ed Mar,26 (Ottawa), May (Montreal~ 

AEP.Qinim~ni~: 11MRF Exec. Director 
Rupert Raj, First Alternate to the 
International Foundation of Gender 
Education's Board of Directors, be
came a Board member Dec, 30, 1987, 
MMRF Honorary Life Member and Prof. 
Consultant Joanna M.Clark took the 
religious name "Sister Mary Eliza
beth" Jan,6, 1988 and founded a new 
orde~ the Community of St. Elizabet1. 

Grant: MMRF will be awarded a $450 
grant by the Lesbian & Gay Communi
ty Appeal of Toronto on Mar. 13 to 
promote the Metamorphosis Magazine. 
We appealed for $600 last November. 

New Name: The originally-proposed 
name "Metamorphosis Foundation" was 
denied by the Ontario Ministry of 
Consumer and Commercial Relations 
last August.The most recently-pro
posed name "Metamorphosis: Gender 
Education And Support" still must 
be approved by the Ministry, so our 
name is legally still "Metamorpho
sis Medical Research Foundation". 

Ne~Mott21 Our new official motto 
is1 "towards resolving gender con
flict" and will appear on our new 
letterhead as part of our new logo. 

N.!.!!_Loqo1 We are asking members to 
submit drawn samples of a new logo 
that would incorporate our new mot
to and that would apply to female 
and male TSs on an equal basis, 

New Membership~rds1 Members will 
be issued the original blue member
ship card until such time as the 
new one becomes available (ie. once 
our new name has been approved by 
the ministry). At such time, members 
will be sent a new (beige) card. 



Amended Constitution: We amended 
~~-C~~;tit~ti~~-&-By-Laws at our 
last AGM,but we can't send members 
copies of the amended Constitution 
till such time as the ministry has 
.approved our newly-proposed name, 

N.!.~_Lell!!,rhlis!l.EnvelOE..!.!.t We are 
obliged to use our original (blue) 
stationary (bearing the original 
F-M logo) until such time aa our 
new name cornea through, and we can 
go ahead and print new (brown-on
beige) letterhead and envelopes, 

New R.!.!.2!!!:Q.e Direct.QUI Members 
will be sent a copy of the 1988 
resource directory with the April 
magazine.The RD will list TS sup
port groups, service organizations, 
gender clinics, professional aexo
logical societies, counseling ser
vices, info'/referral services and 
sex-reassignment surgeons. 

Confidential Contacts List: Members 
will receive a copy of the new con
fidential contacts list with the 
April issue, The CCL will be sent 
to TS members only (subscribers 
and professional consultants will 
not get a copy as this is for peer
support among our TS membership)
one for M-F TSs, another for F-M 
TSs. Please send your listing (name 
address, age, surgical and marital 
status, etc,) ~22!1-~!.-E.2!.!.iQle. 

Confidfil!.ti~l Re!.li~!:!!_stiQ.n.ai!:..!,: 
We still need respondents to fill 
out an anonymous research question
naire for our on-going data collec
tion, Please write to request a Q, 
specifying if you are M-F or F-M. 

I§_Pri!.211.!.~-~und~'We need donations 
and sponsored memberships (now 
half-price: $17 ,50), Rupert Raj paid 
membership dues for four TS prison
ers last year and hopes to sponsor 
18 this year, Please help your TS 
brothers and sisters behind bars. 
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~m!!EYi~~_fynd: We need donations 
to expand our system tmore memory, 
graphics board, hard disk, modem) 
and to service existing equipment 
so as to improve production of the 
magazine, resource directory, etc. 

The Uninvited Dilemma:'We have sold 
l43 c~pi;;-of-thi;-book and 31 Re
search Supplements, The U,D, is 
available from us (paper only) for 
$12 U.S. or Cdn.equivalent.The R.S. 
is $10,50 U.S. or Cdn, equivalent. 

Bank Bal~!'.!Q..!.I Our current bank bal
ance (as of Feb, 10) is $816,14.We 
desperately need your support in 
order to survive. Please renew your 
membership/subscription as soon as 
possible, and help recruit TS and 
professional members/subscribers. 

Born was the child 
spirit of woman, 
body of man. 

The child grew into role 
while he gazed upon his soul, 
"How can it be? 
Thia is not mel" 

Oh, wits of science 
don't play with met 
Tall me now, .. 
Can this be? 

"Look not upon the mind -
for logic has no soul, 
There is no peace 
in an undesired role." 

"Look upon the heart 
see what there be, 
Do not explain it 
for it is thee." 

And so, the journey begins.,, 
A bumpy exchange of role. 
An inner peace, 
the uniting of soul, 

--Charlene May 



by Rupert Raj,Ex.Di~,Metamorphosia 

There has e~isted for sometime 
now an uneasy tension, at times a 
hostile estrangement, between the 
"consumers" (self.:.atyled transsex
uals) and the "providers" (helping 
professionals - in particular, the 
psychiatric community) . This fact 
was acknowledged with some concern 
at an annual general meeting of 
the Harry Benjamin International 
Gender Dysphoria Association held 
a few years ago. (I recall writing 
to the HBIGDA president in June of 
1986, addressing this very issue 
and offering myself as go-between 
in an attempt to try to help heal 
the breach between the two sectors 
I'm still waiting for a response!) 

Fortunately there is growing in
dication that this on-going battle 
between the two "enemy camps" is 
somewhat subsiding At long last, a 
reconciliation and a "joining of 
forces" seems to be in sight. Thia 
prediction of a happier state-of
affairs to come springs from the 
following examples, in three coun
tries, of co-operation between the 
transsexual and the medical commu
ni:t ies In each instance it was the 
consumer group who took the initi
ative to approach the professional 
sector -following the time-honored 
wisdom of a noted Islamic prophet. 

The first in these three exampl
es of rapprochement took place in 
Toronto, Canada, in March 1981, 
when the Foundation for the Advan
cement of Canadian Transsexuals 
put on a conference at the Clarke 
Institute of Psychiatry with the 
participation of its gender clinic 
Participants included transsexuals 
and professionals Feature speakers 
included Dr. Betty W Steiner, head 
of the clinic and Dr Mario Martino 
author of Ern,!!:g!!n~~ The Metamorpho 
sis, .. Foundation, in collaboration 
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with FACT and Transition Support, 
(all TS support groups based in 
Toronto) are planning to jointly 
sponsor a similar convention at 
the Clarke, sometime this summer. 

Late last year, the Self Help 
Association For Transsexuals held 
its annual general meeting at the 
house of Dr. Russell W, Reid, head 
of the gender identity clinic at 
Charing Cross Hospital in London, 
England, Furthermore, Dr. Reid and 
another physician agreed to act as 
trustees for the proposed SHAFT 
Charitable Trust, Two of the main 
reasons for establishing the trust 
include the winning of credibility 
and respectability, and a way to 
involve helping professionals with 
SHAFT members to mutual advantage, 

And in January of this year, the 
Renaissance Education Association 
(a support group for TVs and TSs), 
and The Gatherinq (a TS support 
group) co-ordinated a conference 
at the Thomas Jefferson Medical 
College in Philadelphia, Penn with 
the co-sponsorship of the Society 
for the Scientfic Study of Sex, 
Speakers consisted of members of 
both the transgender community and 
the professional sector. Dr. John 
Money, of Johns Hopkins University 
Baltimore, was the keynote speaker 
Renaissance Director JoAnn Roberts 
sought approval from the Quad-S to 
get the recognition the conference 
deserved. and to gain credibility 
within the professional community. 

Occasions where the consumer and 
the provider groups have managed 
to conduct a meaningful dialogue, 
and have been able to learn from 
one another are surely not limited 
to the above instances, but both 
parties must diligently strive to 
continue the good work that has 
already begun towards the joint 
resolution of gender-conflict. 



The following are some things I 
do that both TS consumers and prof
essional providers can, and should 
be doing to reach a better working 
rapport between the two parties. 

*Learn to listen to and talk with 
one another, try to learn from and 
teach one another, grow to trust 
and respect one another as unique 
human beings with very real needs; 
work together to try to resolve 
gender conflict in the TS-inclinea. 

*Recruit prospective members from 
the helping professional communi
ty to join the Harry Benjamin In
ternational Gender Dysphoria Ass
ociation (HBIGDA) , and urge them 
to attend the biennial symposia. 
(I have been a member since 1982 
but have never been able to aff
ord to go to any of the symposia~ 

*Reinstate the "Consumer Advocate" 
seat on the HBIGDA Board of nirec
tors at the next AGM in 1989. 

*Endorse/promote the "Standards of 
Care as set out by the HBIGDA. (We 
are presenting a copy of these to 
each of our members and to our 
professional consultants,and urge 
other service organizations and 
support groups to do the same) • 

*Read/promote "Counseling The Tran~ 
sexual" by John Money and Paul A. 
Walker, (Chap. 102 of the Handbook 
Qf Sex.21.Qgy~edited by J.Money and 
H. Musaph, Elsevier/North Holland 
Biomedical Press, 19771 52 Vander
bilt Ave., New York, N.Y. 10017). 
This paper is a must for counsel
ors/therapists with TS clients), 

*Read/promote Ihe Uninvited Dilem
m~~stion Of Gender by Kim E. 
Stuart, 1983,and the Research Supp
le~nt (available from us) , This 
is the book I recommend for "new" 
TSs, helping professionals, and 
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especially significant others) • 

*Join sexological societies <often 
non-professionals can join as ass
ociate members), TS support groups 
and service organizations which 
serve both groups (like ours), and 
refer others to all of the above, 

*Read/subscribe to professional 
journals of sexology, TS newslet
ters, and magazines that provide a 
medium for both TS consumers and 
helping professionals <like ours~ 

*Co-sponsor educational programs
at conventions (like the one held 
each year by the International 
Foundation for Gender Education), 
at symposia <like the one sponsor
ed every two years by the HBIGDA>. 
at seminars and workshops tlike 
the one put on by the Metamorphos
is Medical Research Foundation at 
the 1987 conference held by the 
Toronto Social Services Network 
for Lesbians Gays and Transexuals. 

*Co-operate in media outreach acti
vities to educate the lay public 
by appearing together on televisi-· 
on programs, film documentaries, 
and radio ahowa, and by featuring 
jointly in newspaper and magazine 
articles and in books about trans
sexualism and gender reassignment. 

*Lobby together to effect needed 
reform of leqal and administrative. 
policies that currently preclude 
equal rights and opportunities to 
TSs. (We are appealing to the gov
ernment to amend the Canadian 
Charter of Freedom and Rights to 
prohibit discrimination against 
TS citizens, and will be lobbying 
the Ontario Health Insurance Plan 
to cover the coat of electrolysis 
and cosmetic surgery for TS women, 

CMet~m.21::ehosi.1 _ _tHg!:.!!rut, Vol. 7, 
No. 1, February 1988, P.O. Box 5963, 
Station A, Toronto, Ontario,Canada 
MSW 1P4 (416-769-7170) ,) 





It's only fitting that one of the 
first tributes we'll be paying to 
those special men and women around 
the world who have been awarded an 
Honorary Life Membership in the 
Metamorphosis Foundation for their 
veteran work and outstanding cont
ribution to the TS community shall 
be a proud salute to a woman who's 
been likened to St. Francis and 
dubbed the indisputable "champion 
in the fight for our rights," 

Formerly known as Joanna Michelle 
Clark, she is the author of Legal 
A.!lt!ch_.Qf_I!:~n.!~li.!!! - a land 
mark contribution to her fellow TS 
Americans - and numeroua article• 
on the subject. A graduate of the 
University of the State of New 
York, aha is Director of Adminis
trative Services for the Gender 
Dysphoria Program of Orange County 
Executive Director of Community of 
Religious In Service To America 
(CORISTA) and J2CP Information 
Services - all based in California 

Sister Mary Elizabeth was born in 
Pontiac, Michigan and traveled ex
tensively with her parents during 
her grade school years. She joined 
the U.S. Navy in 1957 and was pro
moted rapidly through the ranks, 
achieving Chief Petty Officer sta
tus in 1965, During her military 
career she was stationed in Bermu
da, Memphis and Hawaii with deploy 
ments to Alaska, Okinawa and Viet
nam. She left the Navy in 1974 and 
in 1975 changed gender from male 
to female to free the "woman with
in", The same year she enlisted in 
the Army Reserve as a clerk-typist 
A year later, when the Army found 
out and tried to diamiss her, she 
sued and won a $25,000 settlement 
and an honorable discharge - thus 
making her the only person known 
to have served in the U.S. milit
ary as both a man and a woman. 
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In 1976 she joined Renaissance1 
Gender Identity Services, heading 
their Legal Research Division thru 
1980. The same year she helped to 
found the Gender Dysphoria Program 
of Orange County Inc. and has been 
heavily involved in helping the 
gender-conflicted community since. 
She served as founding Chairperson 
of the American Civil Liberties 
Union Transsexual Rights Committee 
Southern California affiliate, 
from 1980-1983 and was responsible 
for the enactment of California's 
transgender birth certificate law 
and the defeat of SB-2200, which 
would have prohibited MEDI-CAL 
funds for sex-reassignment surgery 

In 1986 ahe took over the JANUS 
Information Facility's information 
referral aervice at the request of 
Dr. Paul Walker and today, J2CP In 
formation Services/CORISTA is the 
leading information/referral aerv
ice for gender-dyaphorics and help 
ing profeaaionals in the U.S A 19-
86 nominee for "Who's Who In Amer
ican Women" and "Who's Who In Cal
ifornia." she is listed in the 21st 
edition of 11Who'a Who In The West" 
a.a Joanna Clark, In July 1987 she 
became an Honorary Life Member of 
the Metamorphoaia ... Foundation. 

In December 1987 she atarted her 
own religioua order after being re 
jected by Siaterhoods all over the 
U.S., and at a candlelight service 
at St, Clement's By-the-Sea Episco 
pal Church in San Clemente, Calif. 
wearing a habit of her own deaign 
and flowers in her hair, Sister 
Mary Elizabeth took the veil and 
the vows of poverty, celibacy and 
obedience, She was later official
ly recognized in her new status by 
the Episcopal Dioceae of Loa Anqe
lea, and is the first "new woman" 
to become an Episcopal Sister. 

Write to Sister Mary Elizabeth at 
Community of St Elizabeth, Box 184 
San Juan Capistrano, CA 92693-0184 



CROSSING THE LINE by Michael Eliot (unpublished, 254 pps.) 

Reviewed by Rupert Raj 

Probably one of the most provo
~at ive approaches ever undertaken 
by a transsexual man or woman at
tempting to communicate the essen
tial (and substantial) nature of 
the transsexual experience, this 
revolutionary account should be a 
world-wide best-seller when it fi
nally reaches the bookstores, What 
is more,this book should spark the 
intense interest of sex therapists7 

researchers, psychiatrists, psycho
logists, sociologists, anthropolo
gists, biologists, endocrinologists 
and surgeons - and is sure to fuel 
the wrath of party-line feminists, 

Crossinq The Line will undoubted
ly offend the sensibilities of 
some of the more genteel readers, 
simply because of its primary foc
us on a kinaesthetic awarenesa of 
the male body particularly the 
penis - aa a sexual reality, It is 
furthermore bound to fire a contro
versy of far-reaching implications 
on account of the writer's basic 
premise that F-M TSs (pre-surgical
ly) actually FEEL the male organ
much like amputees still sense the 
"phantom limb" for sometime after, 

11 In ordinary usage 11kinaesthesia11 

refers to1 'The sensation of move
ment of strain in muscles, tendons, 
joints, muscle sense,' It's the 
closest word I could find to des
cribe what I 'feel' as a transsex
ual, I am describing something for 
which no accepted vocabulary ex
ists, because Cit) ia not yet re
cognized as 'real', (Perhaps it is 
not recognized only because it has 
not been described)', 11 (FF, p, 248). 

11 KINAESTHETIC SENSE describes the 
means by which one feels (senses/ 
knows) one's sexs esp. in this con
text, how a transsexual 'feels' 
~pposite-sex', Defined1 'The sent-
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ient awareness of a sexual energy 
pattern that has real motor effect 
on the physical level; in TSs cre
ating discomfort where the motor 
effects are not compatible with 
the body; one's primary sense of 
sexual identity, by virtue of the 
fact the sensations of sexual sti
mulation are far more compellingly 
real than any other senses which 
might contradict them. •II (p. 254), 

•There is no doubt in my mind 
this feeling is the one thing that 
all transsexuals have in common,,, 
'female' transsexuals experience 
the penis as the kinaesthetic 
presence of a 'phantom-limb' type 
phenomenon from earliest child
hood, Also: Why does anyone think 
anal intercourse does not suffice 
for the 'male' transsexual? He 
says 1 'It ffels wrong,• ... I do not 
pretend to know how this comes 
about in an organism,this contrary 
kinaesthetic sense, but it is a 
£~he~ent -.!!.!~. it over-rules the 
ordinary muscular sense, it per
sists through time, in a place 
that literally doesn't fit, and in 
a place it is actively discouraged 
from being in ..• u<p. 249), 

Michael Eliot is a 48-year-old, 
partially post-operative, female
to-male,transexual American. Train
ed as an anthropologist, he worked 
as a college instructor for a time 
and until recentlY? owned a gallery 
and made his living as a sculptor. 
He recently got married and he and 
his wife now own an antique shop 
near Boston, Well-read and widely
traveled, his insights and percep
tions spring from diverse sources, 
not the least of which is his dual 
perspective of the intimate reali
ties of sexuality and of gender. 
Afterall, has he not experienced 
(and FELT) life on both sides of 
the gender boundary both as a 
woman/female and as a man/male? 

... 

:~ 



~E2!.!.ing_Ih~-~in~-i~2n~~gil 

~ .. I resent the current fashion of 
seeing sex differences as no more 
than ~laborate psychodrama and so
cial contracts; .. this view robs me 
of my reality .. it is wrong.11 (p.250), 
'' ... I know exactly how it feels to 
function sexually as a male ... ,My 
sexual partners never doubted it. 
I can also tell you (as any TS can 
what is different about the two 
ways of functioning sexually .. [We] 
KNOW there is something diffeE.!.n~ 
about 'males' and 'females'. Strip 
all cultural notions from 'man and 
'woman' and that thing remains; im 
mutable, polar, imperative.11 (p, 253). 

And did he not cross over that 
"sacred", immutable line of sex in 
a quest for self-fulfillment, in a 
search for a flesh-and-blood reali
ty to complement, to complete, his 
psychic identity, his spiritual 
dimension of self? Yet, for Eliot, 
this striving for gender congruity 
for psychosexual integration, will 
not end until he, too - like other 
men - can also enjoy the male 
birthright of a sensate penis. 

11 I do !!.Q.~ want a penis to full
fill the definition of being a 
male, I want a penis because I 
want a penis, .. it's having the pe
nis itself that will make me feel 
compl;t;';li whole .... No [thing] on 
earth can ... provide that satisfac
tion.11(p.248). HI foresee a time 
when, .. a female transsexual [need 
not] accept a lifeless lump of 
flesh that does not even function 
for urination,,,,I'm not satisfied 
with that,,! do not want to settle 
for leas than what I believe is 
possible .. If a teghnique to create 
a workable penis is not perfected 
in time for me to enjoy it, I want 
it to be on record that I knew it 
could be done." (p. 241) . 

Eliot does just that - proposing 
a hi-tech solution that would, in 
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effect, replace the need for macro
surgery by hormonally-inducing the 
genital tubercle <ie, the foetal 
tissue that develops into either a 
penis or a clitoris) in the F-M TS 
to grow to its full potential as 
an adult penis. He further suggests 
the implantation of polymers (fine 
tubing which disintegrates as the 
surrounding tissue incorporates 
the material, leaving a fleah-and
blood replacement of the implanted 
tube - as experimented with at the 
University of Utah) to facilitate 
the extension of the male urethra. 
Intriguing? Yea, Far-out? Perhaps 
not, Remember, "science fiction of 
today is science fact of tomorrow!' 

In the course of his quest for a 
resolution to his lifelong dilemma, 
it is evident that Eliot has done 
his homework on transexualism and 
on sex differences. He states even 
though he has come across a lot of 
good hard research,he has also en
countered some of the "sloppiest" 
conclusions -which he puts down to 
the fact that the non-TS research
er is handicapped by what he terms 
11 aex-blindness 11 1 "the necessity of 
having to filter perceptions 
through only one point of view." 
Perhaps then what we need is a new 
breed of professional researchers 
who have ''crossed over" but still 
retai~heir scientific objactivit~ 

Crossing The Line has a tri-part 
structure1 the first section intro
duces the author and the main seg
ment of the book, the middle part 
(the "heart and soul" of the book) 
is a personal journal of the first 
two years (1977-79) of the process 
of sex-reassignment as experienced 
by the writer,and the last section 
is a general and medical overview. 
The diary format highlighting the 
eventful days in the life of Mike 
Eliot is a departure in style from 
other "metamorphosed" autobiograph
ers that lends itself very well to 
film-making. (Move over "Vera" I) 



The tone of these memoirs may 
strike readers as being somewhat 
hostile, in terms of Eliot's atti
tude towards his father, lesbians, 
and "shrinks" (as he terms them) . 
However, on approaching him about 
this negative stance, the writer 
reassured me that most of these 
angry and aggressive feelings have 
since dissipated, at least those 
regarding his father-with whom he 
was finally reunited as "the long 
lost son" just prior to his dad's 
death, As for gay women and psych
iatrists, well, you will just have 
to wait for the sequel to find out. 

Liberated readers should not des
pai~ however, for Eliot does redeem 
himself by his renunciation of sex 
stereotypes, even if he can't come 
to embrace the idea of androgyny1 

11 Unlike Mario Martino or the oth
er 'female' transsexuals I know, I 
was not locked into, .. a stereotype 
of sexual behavior ..• 'Androgyny'. 
Ia there anything I haven't gone 
through to understand that popular 
concept? For every female part I 
played [as an actress) or directed, 
I had to draw on something real to 
give it life,,,,I had a lot to use 
,,,(b]ut one is one sax or the oth
er. One cannot be both. It's popu
lar to confuse this temporary cap
acity for empathy with an actual 
identicalness, or sliding scale to 
virtually erase gender in the name 
of political or humanitarian egali
tarianism, to deny the polarity of 
male and female, It is wrong to do 
so,u (ppa,24-25), 

Yet, in the final analysis, Mika 
Eliot shows himself to be a "new 
man" of both sensitivity and viri
lity, a man who is body and "soul". 

[Please submit names of publishers 
who might seriously consider put
ting this work into print,--Ed,) 
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by Mark Morris 

The only image I can really re
call when my father told me he was 
going to become a woman was a rho
dodendron tree, We were walking up 
the drive of our house, Dad was 
nervous, I was 18 and not exactly 
unprepared, and the rhododendron 
was in full flower in spite of the 
winter air. That rhododendron tree 
was an appropriate image: herma
phroditic, hardy and coming into 
flower in a season that would only 
just tolerate it, 

We discussed the impending 
change, the likely reactions of my 
brother and sister, my mother's 
feelings, I recall Dad emphasizing 
the condition was not hereditary
more to assuage his fears about my 
likely reaction than to correct 
any misconception on my part, 

For such an important announce
ment, the details are hazy in my 
memory but then I had always known 
there was something differentabout 
our family. In terms of lifestyle, 
that difference was obvious. To 
have a father who was a journalist 
and a writer seemed natural but un 
deniably romantic, To tell impres
sive stories at school of James 
Morris' earlier exploits - from 
struggling through the ice-pack of 
Everest to joining sheiks on a 
crossing of the Arabian Desert
elevated me to the status of hero 
along with my father. We became a 
close-knit family, We were in one 
another's company more than is 
usual, and if my brother and I re
lied on our parents for stability 
and reassurance, they also relied 
on us for emotional response. 

I still looked for an explana
tion, My first conclusion was Jan 
must be homosexual and had decided 
at a late age to stop hiding it, 
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Our relationship gradually became 
more distant as we grew more re
served with each other. On my side 
there was both the shyness and the 
broadening of horizons of an adol
escent and Jan seemed to need more 
of her emotional reserves to cope, 
~onetheless, the trust continued 
and we discovered the pleasure of 
the lengthy call that dissects the 
world, the flesh and the devil. 
Because of this, I never asked my 
father if he was a homosexual. I 
did bring up the subject with my 
brother but he dismissed the idea 
and consequently, I was never sure 
one way or the other The answer to 
the question came only gradually, 

My parents now had the difficult 
problem of introducing the idea of 
my father's changing sex to the 
children, for one of the effects 
of the hormone treatment was that 
Jan's breasts were slowly swelling 
and there would come a point when 
the fact could no longer be hidden 
It must have been extremely hard 
for them to decide how to broach 
the subject, They had a small col
lection of books on "sex-changes", 
which they left lying around, espe 
cially when they were away, 

I gradually made the connection 
between the books, my father's not 
altogether masculine appearance, 
and my own thoughts that my father 
might be homosexual It occurred to 
me my dad might be contemplating a 
sex-change, but it was so outside 
the scope of my knowledge or con
ceptions I at first assumed there 
must be a more oblique reason for 
leaving around such books. However 
too many incidents and observation 
led me to wonder, I began to real
ize the nature of the dilemma, All 
that remained was for Jan herself 
to tell me, walking up the drive. 

Shortly after this revelation, I 
went to Oxford University, In the 
interval, my family began (cont'd) 



to get used to James becoming less 
of James and more of Jan: the male 
appearance gradually slipped into 
something more nebulous, and the 
effect of the hormones grew more 
obvious, Jan continued to live her 
homelife as a man; she had not yet 
of course, physically changed her 
sex and the knowledge of her inten 
tion was now limited to the family 
and a few close friends. 

The change from one gender to 
another was so slow, the changes 
(such as growing breasts and soft
ening of skin) took place over 
such a long time that it began to 
seem natural. It might have been 
more awkward if we had been subjec 
ted to questions or comments from 
friends and neighbours, but Jan 
largely disappeared from a wider 
social life during this period, 
our house was quite isolated, and 
if friends did notice anything, 
they never made comment, 

It was, however, necessary for 
Jan to live as a woman when away 
from home, She needed experience 
in living life as a woman before 
the change was irrevocable. It was 
to this end we arranged I should 
meet her, for the first time dres
sed as a woman, in Oxford, My over 
riding emotion was curiosity I was 
by then so used to the idea of Jan 
becoming a woman that the chief in 
terest was to know what she would 
look like in her new persona, 

1 opened the door to a respect
able, well-dressed woman coming in 
to middle-age, The person behind 
the clothes was exactly the same 
as I had known when I had last 
seen her, excxept a little more 
nervous, and it was very hard by 
then to remember what she had look 
ed like as a man for she had been 
physically so close to looking 
like a woman that the addition of 
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clothes and make-up merely complet 
ed the picture rather than produc
ing any radical change, 

At Oxford no one yet knew James 
Morris was now Jan but it was nec
essary to tell a few people, in 
particular, girlfriends who were 
likely to meet her on her rare 
visits or at home. Jan had suggest 
ed a modus vivendi for such occa
sions that I should introduce her 
as my aunt. I tried it once but 
hated it. It was as if I was deny
ing my own parentage, so I merely 
warned people in advance and intro 
duced her to them as Jan. The reac 
tion was usually stunned silence, 
Sex-changes were then rarely heard 
of. After the silence sometimes 
came disbelief but when the listen 
er was convinced it wasn't a joke, 
those of my own age group were. 
less interested in the changes ..• 

The range of reactions expressed 
to me was, I think, wider than 
that expressed to Jan as it was 
easier to expr•ss astonishment, 
disquiet or outright criticism to 
someone one step removed, and the 
curiosity about the physical chan
ges could be answered with less 
embarrassment by a relation. 

There was one group for whom the 
change held a particular fascina
tion a homosexuals. I suppose that 
interest should have been obvious, 
but there were among my acquaintan 
ces two divergent views. The first 
group saw in Jan's sex-change feel 
ings they too shared, however lat
ent. Jan explored these feelings 
to their logical and ultimate con
clusion, and what she found broad
ened their understanding of where 
their own feelings might or might 
not lead them. The second group 
held Jan in contempt They felt Jan 
had betrayed them that she was gay 
and should have faced reality, re
mained a man, and lived as a homo
sexual They missed the point (cont 

.., 
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In our own 'family our relation
ships weren't changed by the mere 
fact of the operation and the re
quired social adjustments had al
ready evolved previously The pub
licity had little effect, other 
than to let Jan live openly as she 
had been doing covertly as a woman 
and for us to accompany her, 

The only reactions I felt were 
psychological rather than social. 
I suppose every eldest son feels 
competition between himself and 
his dad, I certainly had, Now that 
Jan was a woman, the competitive 
urge remained but without a target 
The motivation had been my father
figure, not the woman that Jan now 
was. I felt a sense of rejection
that Jan's adoption of womanhood 
was a denial of the role of father 
hood, and thus a rejection of me, 

The rejection also entered a 
more concrete area, one where the 
conscious and the subconscious 
meet - my sex-life, Impotence, the 
inability to achieve erection, 
caused by fear of failure prompted 
perhaps by the fear of rejection, 
is a common enough syndrome. After 
Jan's operation, the sense of re
jection found a new more conscious 
ally: a strong visual imagination. 
It was not the image of my parent
hood being cut off that came to 
haunt me, but the image of the va
gina that replaced it It symboliz
ed the break in continuity that I 
had already felt and the sense of 
rejection this break falsely impli 
ed. I somehow transferred that sym 
bolism to the women I was sleeping 
with at the time, The result was 
inability, although sexually excit 
ed, to achieve erection, 

The situation wasn't terrible. 
If the result had been rejection 
by the women concerned, then the 
syndrome might have had more seri-
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ous consequence. Love is more imp
ortant than sex; concern and fore
play began to erode my fears. The 
impotence passed, the visual image 
died away and with it, the failure 

These were my major reactions, 
but the dislocation seemed no more 
than many people experience when 
parents divorce, or when one dies 
young, despite the fact some of 
the details were more rarefied. 

The second legacy was a realiza
tion of how important our family 
relationships had been in sustain
ing both Jan and ourselves through 
the long period of change, Our 
family hierarchy had never been of 
much importanceJ consequently we 
had always been more interested in 
one another than in one another's 
material or social success The sex 
of one of the family didn't really 
matter. And, the slow evolution of 
the sex-changing process meant we 
evolved along with Jan and as long 
as love and trust was shared among 
us, as they were, we were (and re
main) an essentially happy family. 

When, at times, I wonder wistful 
ly what it would be like to have a 
male father now, I realize I'm not 
wondering about the person but 
about the trappings of the success 
ful male preserve: the club, the 
network of "old boy" contacts, the 
executive car. I learned character 
is more vital than anything else. 
Of course, I cannot say whether my 
relationship with my father would 
have been different if he had not 
changed sex but consequent unhappi 
ness would certainly have coloured 
our relationship. We are good fri
ends, more than that. We feel that 
indefinable bond between parent 
and child. The fact my dad is now 
a woman is immaterial to that tie. 

[Reprinted from "Trans-scribe" Vol 
5, No.4, October 1986, Hedesthia, 
Box 78-026 Auckland 2 New Zealand) 



This column will answer questions 
submitted by members as pertains 
to medical aspects of sex reassign
ment. Responses to queries should 
serve only as general guidelines 
and you should consult your physi
cian in specific cases. When send
ing questions, please also include 
a brief history of your hormone 
therapy, surgical procedures of any 
type, medications taken on a regu
lar basis,as well as the source of 
information when referring to spe
cific questions from publications. 

I'd like to introduce myself and 
briefly summarize my background. I 
obtained a Bachelor of Science in 
chemistry, with minors in biology 
and psychology during my undergra
duate years at the University of 
Florida.After this,I attended gra
duate school for two years in bas
ic medical sciences. I received my 
Doctorate in Medicine at Meharry 
Medical College. My postgraduate 
training included four years of 
residency in both surgical and uro-
1 ogical fields, I will be pursuing 
further specialty training in the 
near future, I'm currently engaged 
in the practice of emergency medi
cine and trauma care. 

I've read extensively in the area 
of sexual differentiation and have 
a keen interest in disorders of 
endocrine function, congenital anom
alies and in many areas of surgery 
includinq wound healinq, I've been 
involved-in research i~ wound heal
ing and did some work in endocrine 
manipulation of patients with pros
tate cancer, since this appears to 
evolve from some sort of endocrine 
imbalance. Advanced stages of pros
tate cancer are treated with female 
hormones and surgical castration. 

My qoals in writing this column 
shall be to help individuals who 
have experienced gender dysphoria 
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to get answers to questions they 
haven't had the opportunity to ask, 
and to try to clarity specitic is
sues so they can make well-inform
ed decisions regarding further 
care and treatment.Additionally, I 
hope to help protect them from the 
media and other people who may not 
be sensitive to their needs~and to 
help them maintain a quality of 
life which is every human being's 
right.A further aim I hope to ach
ieve is to reach out to other pro
fessionals in an effort to educate 
them regarding the reality of gend
er dysphoria as a bonafide medical 
condition requiring treatment,whe
ther surgical or emotional or both, 
and should never be neglected when 
patients seek help. These patients 
suffer a great deal emotionally 
and need all the support available. 
The problem affects not nearly as 
small a group as once considered. 
If a particular health profession
al doesn't wish to become involved 
with these patients, they at least 
owe ~he courtesy·of referral to an 
appropriate physician or counselo~ 

I've been in correspondence with 
a large number of persons consid
ered to be gender dysphoric, whe
ther self-defined or diagnosed·by 
the medical community, and have an 
idea of the types of questions 
most often asked. Thus, I'll begin 
this first column with some infor
mation relevant to those queries, 

I've had several patients ask me 
about sites where tissue is taken 
from various parts of the body to 
construct a phallus for F-M TSs, I 
know several institutions that pro
mise sensation in the nee-phallus 
after taking muscle, skin, nerves, 
blood vessels, and even sometimes 
bone, from the forearm. First and 
foremost, no one can promise you 
guaranteed sensation of any kind 
in such a flap, much less sexual 
or erotic feeling. If you are one 
of the very fortunate few (cont'd~ 



who has feeling in the newly-cons
tructed phallus, you are blessed! 
Never be deceived by any surgeon 
who promises sensation and consid
er it a real bonus if it happens. 

Other areas of the body used for 
phallic construction include the 
gracilis flap, which is taken from 
the muscle in the inner thigh from 
the groin area down to the knee. 
This particular method has been ab
andoned by many clinics due to its 
high failure rate and thelong-term 
and sometimes permanent disability 
that results. In addition, the blood 
supply is in many cases not long 
enoµgh to reach to the normal posi
tion of a penis.Another donor site 
is the rectua muscle located below 
the umbilicus down to the mona pub
is in the midline. Thia flap has 
been successful more often but 
still has some ahortcominga~such 
as producing a "potbelly" but this 
is much easier to live with than 
being a cripple or permanently los
ing the use of an arm. You really 
have to come to terms with your
self before surgery that your body 
will be different and that there's 
definitely a price to be paid. 

Several institutions are using a 
flap of tissue from the urinary 
bladder to construct a urethra in 
the nee-phallus. Thia involves cut
ting the bladder wall, taking a 
piece of the bladder and, more or 
less, using this material to form 
a tube to place in the center of 
the neo-phallus to allow you to 
urinate standing up, The urinary 
bladder is probably the best tis
sue from which to construct a ur
ethra because it's made out of the 
same kind of cells. However, as in 
all of this type of surgery, there 
is always a risk of failure, and 
this fact must never be forgotten. 

Most of these procedures require 
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multiple surgeries to complete and 
demand at least two years of your 
life for phalloplasty alonel This 
must be taken into consideration 
when planning the optimum time to 
undertake this surgery. Each stage 
may require you to be in bed for 
at least two months, and you will 
need someone to help you extensive
ly during the postoperative period
changing your dressings, keeping 
your wounds clean, feeding you,emp
tying your urine bag, bathing you, 
moving your bowels and keeping the 
rest of your life together. You'll 
also need emotional support to get 
through all these operations - as 
there can, and will be, some very 
difficult and disappointing times. 

I would like to hear from you and 
will try my beat to answer as many 
questions as time and space permit. 

[F-M members can submit their ques
tions to Lenard M.Hughes,M.D .. 360 
S. Pantops Drive, Charlottesville, VA 
22901. M-F members may send their 
queries to Ms. Michelle Hunt, R.N. 1 
P.O. Box 211343, Denver, CO 80221J 
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Hello and welcome to what we hope 
will be a regular feature of this 
magazine, My primary purpose will 
be to furnish information you can
not find elsewhere or to expand on 
any facet of the transexual process 
you may wish to know more about. 

Now, since I realize the preceding 
paragraph may seem somewhat preten
tious, perhaps you may wish to know 
more about me and that's only fair 
as I will get to know quite a lot 
about many of you, our readers. 

Firstly, I am a post-op, having 
undergone male-to-female sex rea,s
signment surgery performed by Dr. 
Michel Seghers in Bruxelles, Belg
ium about four years ago, In fact, 
I was the very first TS from the 
U.S. to have SRS performed by this 
surgeon, and for that matter, the 
first American to have this surg
ery in Belgium, as far as I know, 
Professionally, I hold degrees in 
both Nursinq and Enqineerinq and 
have practi;ed both p~ofessio~s in 
some 10 countries around the world. 

For the past seven or eight years, 
I have been writing extensively on 
the subject of transsexualism, and 
some of you may have read articles 
in the "Phoenix Monthly Interna
tional" or "The Transsexual Voice" 
in the U, S .1 the "SHAFT Newsletter" 
in England, or "ILIA" in France, 
to name just a few.Lastly, in as
sociation with Dr. Seghers, I in
itiated the Bruxelles Gender Con
gruity Service and was the Direc
tor until my return to the U.S.A. 
in the middle of 1986, 

But, enough about me, This column 
is being written for you, and to 
some extent by you.If there's any
thing I can help you with, please 
write. If you require an immediate 
reply, pleas~ include a S.A.S.E. 
<or international reply coupon-
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available from the post otticeJ. 
There are few rules, only that the 
questions relate to TSism,and as I 
am a nurse and not a doctor, your 
query does not require a medical 
opinion.Otherwise, you may ask just 
about anything you wish to know, 
As I took up more room with the 
introduction than l had planned, 1 
will limit this first column to a 
topic about which l'm receiving an 
increasing amount of mail,and that 
is voice surgery, 

To me, this is a needless proced
ure which ranks with having your 
legs shortened,or vour hands brok
en and reset to a ~maller size1 and 
is a totally useless and potential
ly dangerous surgery. Now, before 
one of you writes to me about how 
you have a deep voice due to swal
lowing a safety pin, flaming oil, 
or boiling lye, let me assure you 
that every, and I do mean ~~!:Y.TS 
I have ever known was, at one time 
in their life, blessed with a deep, 
normal male voice, The thing is 
that some of us. decided to learn 
how to use our voice in such a way 
that the person on the other end 
of the phone would call us "Ma'am" 
instead of saying, "Yes, Sir." 
Granted, learning to modify your 
voice to that of a female takes a 
lot of time and effort but it is a 
skill that can be mastered by Yi~= 
!~!lY anyone 7 and it is one of the 
few things involved with sex reas
signment that you can do for your
self. In addition,because you don't 
actually alter anything physically, 
you can always summon a nice "male 
voice if, after SRS, one of those 
little occasions happen when you 
need to prove to an unsolicited 
caller that you have a man at home. 

Well, that's all for now. Please 
write.Till the next time,God bless. 

[M-F members may send their ques
tions to Ms, Michelle Hunt, R.N., 
P.O. Box 211343, Denver, CO 80221J 
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Christine Jorgensen is to be the 
special guest at the second annual 
convention being held by the Inter
national Foundation for Gender 
Education in Chicago, Feb, 23-29. 

"Some 40 years ago, a young man 
from New York had just been dis
charged from the service whence he 
began a personal search to discov
er the meaning of his life, Though 
he had never cross-dressed or be~n 
attracted to this,he knew that for 
some reason, he did not fit into 
society as a man.He began studying 
the effects of hormones on the hum
an body and secretly experimenting 
with them.At that time in good old 
USA.there was virtually nowhere to 
turn, so he shipped off to Denmark 
ostensibly to visit relatives and 
pursue an interest in photography. 
There,he approached an endocrinol
ogist at a medical research center 
in Copenhagen. George Jorgenson 
became a human "guinea pig" in the 
moat far-reaching medical experi
ment in our sub-culture's history, 

Nearly three years later, George 
Jorgenson returned to New York 
amid much hoopla, curiosity and 
general hysteria as Christine, a 
government-certified, pretty blond 
woman.Though she had fame and not
oriety thrust upon her unwillingly, 
she held her head high and proceed
ed to win over much of the general 
public with her charm, poise, and 
beauty, This, amid all the jokes, 
snide remarks, and sordid stories, 
Because of Christine, and in a la
ter generation, Renee Richards, a 
lot of us would finally be able to 
identify ourselves, as well as find 
someone to identify with. Knowing 
there was someone else out there, 
being able to find a "label" for 
what we are, and the interest gen
erated in the medical profession 
is the legacy which Christine has 
given us. So it is with eager anti-
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cipation that we await her arrival 
in Chicago next month.This wonder
ful. courageous woman who. whether 
we know it or not, has made such a 
difference in all of our lives." 
<Written by Yvonne, Chicago Gender 
Society Newsletter, January 1988, 
P.O Box 578005, Chicago, IL 6065%) 

Accompanying Christine to the con
vention will be Sister Mary Eliza
beth (formerly Joanna Clark) - IFGE 
Board Member and Metamorphosis Hon
orary Life Member and Professional 
Consultant. (Regretably MMRF Exec
utive Director Rupert Raj will be 
unable to attend due to limited 
financesJ For registration informa
tion, contact Merissa Sherrill Lynn, 
Director, IFGE, Box 19, Wayland, 
MA 01778 (617-358-2305). 

[Next issue we will summarize a 
report on charges made against the 
Removatron International Corp. <a 
Boston manufacturer of an electron
ic hair-removal device) by the U.S. 
Federal Trade Commission - that it 
made false and unsubstantiu•_,;,,i 
claims of permanent hair removal.) 
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by Judy Dupuis 

As human beings, we all want to 
be loved and understood At crucial 
times in our lives, we need compas 
sion and moral support from family 
and friends whether we are on the 
right or the wrong side of the law 
Many people in prison are disowned 
by their loved ones - forgotten, 

Transsexuals have all the above 
needs plus a few extra. They need 
to be accepted for who they ar:e, 
not who we want them to be, The in 
carcerated TS is, in my mind, the 
least understood of those in con
flict with the law, They are mis
diagnosed by prison authorities, 
mistreated and ostracized by their 
peers, and treated like weirdos by 
those who won't take time to know 
them as human beings with special 
needs. Few and far between are 
those TSs who receive adequate and 
appropriate medical and psycholo
gical treatment while in prison, 

TSs "on the outside" can, if re
sourceful, find professionals to 
help them access to gender clinics 
is within their reach and they can 
turn to support groups and friends 
Those of you who have this support 
can be of tremendous help to your 
sisters and brothers behind bars, 
You understand this need above all 
others and should be compassionate 
and non-judgmental, All it takes 
is the moral support of a letter, 
You can correspond with an inmate 
provided there's no illegal intent 
but be prepared to have all incom
ing and outgoing mail screened, If 
you wish to send books or TS maga
zines/newsletters, this depends on 
prison policy and is ultimately up 
to the warden, At one time the li
brary at the Prison for Women sub
scribed to two TS periodicals upon 
my repeated and persistent request 
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After a period of time, you may 
request visiting privileges but 
again be prepared for infringement 
of your privacy, First, you must 
obtain a visiting form from your 
correspondent and answer questions 
including your name, address phone 
number, length and nature of your 
relationship with the inmate, and 
whether you have a criminal record 
Once you have returned the form, a 
local parole officer will visit 
you to ask some more questions The 
form will be reviewed by prison of 
ficials and you should be notified 
of a decision, If denied, the in
mate can appeal, If granted, secu
rity visits (a glass partition se
parating the inmate from you) may 
be ordered initially. 

Upon entering the prison, you'll 
be "frisked" (pat down by hand or 
searched by a metal detector) , and 
must leave your personal effects 
(except for cigarettes and loose 
change) in a locker Visiting times 
may vary dependi~g on the facility 

What about a support group, you 
may ask? This is not easy to start 
in a penal institution, If inmates 
want such a special needs group, 
they must submit a proposal outlin 
ing the function, potential number 
of prison and ••street" (outside) 
members, etc, to justify their re
quest to the "powers that be' 1

, who 
will judge whether there is a real 
need for and possible benefit from 
such a group, It is a good idea to 
obtain as much written support as 
possible from both within and with 
out the facility. Even though you 
can contact inmate classification 
officers, prison psychologists, 
etc,, the initiative must be taken 
by those behind bars. 

I work with a M-F inmate whose 
Living Unit Officer is very suppor 
tive yet attitude and co-operation 
within this system vary vastly ac
cording to how caring and (cont'd) 



well-informed individuals are, Not 
very many know much about TSism 
and often equate it with TVism 
Some feel pre-op inmates should be 
sent to a prison appropriate to 
their gender belief Cie, M-F TSs 
should be incarcerated in a male 
facility and vice versa), which is 
absurd as this could endanger the 
inmate's life or well-being Others 
are more compassionate and helpful 
people who try to obtain resource 
materials to learn more about the 
special needs of TS prisoners. 

Currently, I'm aware of only two 
correctional centres in Ontario 
that house TSs: Joyceville Insti
tution and the Prison for Women in 
Kingston. There are now no gender 
assessment programmes within these 
facilities since the Clarke Insti
tute of Psychiatry in Toronto did 
not renew its contract with Correo 
tional Services Canada in 1986, 

Pre-op TSs who break the law are 
generally housed in detention cent 
res inconsistent with their gender 
identity and do not receive appro
priate medical treatment unless 
they've been taking hormones prior 
to incarceration (but even so it's 
very difficult to continue hormone 
therapy) In addition, many are not 
permitted to wear the clothing of 
their gender-choice, For example, 
M-F TSs in Joyceville Institution 
cannot wear bras, skirts and make
up) but must wear "prison greens" 
like the rest of the inmates, 

Pre-op TSs who have "served time 
are, almost without exception, not 
admitted to halfway houses for ex
convicts and on the rare occasions 
they are, only on condition that 
they assume the gender-role of the 
other residents so as not to make 
them, and possibly also, the staff 
feel uncomfortable. For example, 
F-M TSs from the Prison for Women 
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must maintain a female appearance 
and therefore, are not allowed to 
grow a beard or take testosterone. 
[The John Howard and Elizabeth Fry 
Societies in Ontario have severely 
reduced or totally cut off residen 
tial aid to pre-op parolees.--Ed.} 

Post-op TSs who conflict with 
the law would normally be sent to 
a facility befitting their legal 
gender, but where would a F-M who 
'hasn't had phalloplasty go? Policy 
still undefinitive, he could be 
sent to either a male or a female 
institution, but would probably be 
segregated or placed in protective 
custody if sent to the former, But 
would he really be safe? My advice 
to you is stay out of trouble! 

What about political and legal 
lobbying you may also ask? TSs 
"locked up" would have to ask help 
from concerned people "in the free 
world" and could be transferred to 
another facility or confined to a 
solitary cell without explanation, 
as a result, Too such activist ef
forts might be construed as rebel
lious behaviour by the National 
Parole Board, thus jeopardizing 
any chances for (early) release. 

So, given all of the above, my 
plea to TSs in the free community 
is to please support your brothers 
and sisters behind bars. They need 
your loving fellowship, not your 
condemnation and have already been 
judged and punished by the courts. 
Some of you who've extended a help 
ing hand in the past may have been 
"burnt" by TS inmates or parolees, 
but bear in mind that every person 
on this planet is human and we all 
have shortcomings. So do some soul 
searching and if you should find 
yourself without fault, you are 
definitely an ideal role model for 
these misguided people to emulate. 

[Ms. Dupuis is our Liaison Officer 
for TS inmates and parolees.--Ed.l 





Originally scheduled for recogni
tion in the February 1984 issue of 
the Metamorphosis newsletter I ex
tend my sincere apologies to the 
man who has been titled "Dr. Sex" 
(and whose name, it has been said 
may one day be to sexology what 
Newton is to physics or Galileo to 
astronomy) for waiting so long to 
pay special tribute to one of our 
early Honorary Life Members. 

John Money, Ph.D., an eminently
qualified medical psychologist and 
associate professor of pediatrics 
at Johns Hopkins University School 
of Medicine and Hospital in Balti
more, specializes in the areas of 
gender identity, transexualism, 
transvestism, hermaphrodism inter
sexuality, sexual orientation and 
reading disabilities. He has (co-) 
authored or (co-) edited 26 books 
and more than 300 textbook chap
ters, scientific papers, reviews, 
encyclopaedia entries, editorials, 
briefs, abstracts, translations, 
films and tapes, Many readers may 
have on their shelves such "clas
sics" as Transexualism and Sex Re-
~~sig!'.!!!!!nt~-§;;~;l-Siqn~tu~~~-H~nl 
~oman~-~.QYL§!~!. §~~-l~~Qrs Of_Ih• 
Body and the recent V•!!!:!•'Peni~~~l 

Born in New Zealand in 1921, Dr. 
Money was married in 1950, got a 
divorce four years later and has 
lived alone since. However he says 
he always has a relationship in 
his life. Yet, he allows himself 
little time for a private life and 
arrives at Johns Hopkins - where 
he teaches two courses on human 
sexuality and conducts research in 
to the effects of hormones on same 
- at 8:30 every morning and often 
works till midnight. Unless he is 
delivering a lecture or attending 
a convention out-of-town he works 
seven days a week. No wonder he 
knows more about human sexuality 
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than anyone on this planet. 

In 1966 he co-founded the Gender 
Identity Clinic at Johns Hopkins 
and has been Director of the Pay
chohormonal Research Unit there 
for a number of years. Dr. Money 
is also founding President of the 
American Foundation For Gender and 
Genital Medicine and Science, and 
is Advisor to FORUM magazine. He 
was also Professional Advisor to 
the Foundation for the Advancement 
of Canadian Transsexuals from 1978 
through 1980 and Professional Con
sultant to the Metamorphosis Medi
cal Research Foundation since 1983 

He has been the keynote speaker 
of a number of professional presen 
tations, including the Internation 
al Congress on Sexology in Rome in 
1978, the Canadian Sex Research 
Forum Conference in Vancouver. B.C 
in 1986, and the VOICES conference 
co-sponsored by the Renaissance Ed 
ucation Association and The Gather 
ing in Philadelphia last January. 

Dr. Money has been awarded a num
ber of prizes, including: the Hof
heimer Prize of the American Psy
chiatric Association for distingu
ished research in hermaphrodism in 
1956, the Gold Medal Award of the 
Children's Hospital of Philadelph
ia for his contributions to the 
medical psychology of sex in 1966, 
and the Annual Award of the Socie-· 
ty for the Scientific Study of Sex 
in 1972. And in 1987 he was bestow 
ed Honorary Life Membership in the 
"new" Metamorphosis ..• Foundation. 

Largely through the accumulated 
research and illuminating insight 
of this trail-blazing pioneer in 
sexology, we can begin to resolve 
the centuries-old scientific debat 
referred to as "nature vs nurture" 
or "genetics vs culture" - an issu 
of vital importance to TSs, gays, 
and feminists which concerns the 
underpinnings of human sexuality. 



~QQXSH~~-Ih~-I~Yih_Af!gy~-~h~nging 
Sex, Liz Hodqkinson, Columbus 
B~~ks Ltd,, Lo~don, U,K,, 1987, 
184 pps ($16 Cdn,) An illuminating 
study by a non-TS freelance journ
alist, it tries to understand the 
unusual dynamics of the TS condi
tion and investigates the who, how 
and why of sex changes, Hodgkinson 
tells the stories of some famous 
lives: Christine Jorgenson, April 
Ashley, Jan Morris, Renee Richards 
Adele Anderson, Judy Cousins, etc, 
and relates some intriguing cases 
of F-M TSs including Mark Rees and 
Michael Dillon Ca Buddhist monk!l. 

!N __ ~~CH ___ OF __ ~Y~i--I~~~~~~Y~! 
R!t~~--Qf ___ Pa~~g~. Anne Bolin, 
Bergin & Garvey Publishers, Inc,, 
South Hadley, Mass., 1988, 210 pps 
($13 US) , The first comprehensive 
study of TS "rites of passage", it 
illuminates the array of social, 
psychological and physical changes 
experienced by people in the pro
cess of changing gender. Bolin il
lustrates, through case studies of 
symbolic death and rebirth how the 
rituals accompanying each stage of 
transition are inteqral to success 
ful transformation ~nd further rep 
resents the extent to which gender 
roles are culturally constructed, 

TRANSSEXUALISM AND SEX REASSIGN
MENT:-willia;~wiit;r:;-;~dl1i~h;;1 
R~;; (Eds.), Oxford University 
Press, 1986, 191 pps, ($29 US) • 
Based on a decade of work with 
over 400 TSs at a major teaching 
hospital in Melbourne, Australia, 
the book describes factors determ
ining gender identity and explains 
how and why TSism may develop This 
general overview thoroughly discus 
ses the medical, ethical, legal, 
social and personal implications 
of TSism and provides a vital con
tribution to the understandinq and 
management of the TS experien~e. 
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FEMININITY, Susan Brownmi ller, Bal-
1:;-~ti~;-B~oks, 1984, ~55 pps, l$8) 

Reviewed by Lynda Breckinridge 

In her second book, Brownmiller 
takes the reader through 8 loving
ly written chapters on such femin
ine topics so dear to my heart as: 
body, hair, clothes, voice. skin, 
movement, and that elusive and of
ten explosive feminine quality of 
emotion, Her book delightfully de
fines, delineates and gracefully 
explains, in detail, the various 
facets and ranges of the physical 
and emotional phenomena of femini
nity, As in nautre, where nothing 
is ever black and white,but is in
stead manifested in subtle arrays 
of variation, so it is with femin
inity, And let that be a lesson to 
you Myra, my poor foolish stepsis
ter. Those medical highbrows have 
not yet proven that we girls are 
made of sugar-coated estrogen and 
spice and bumpy silicone things 
and things quite nice, Many little 
girls grow into ~ed-cheeked, curv
aceous and robust womanhood under 
watchful 7 experienced,maternal eyes 
and enjoy the silly-song banter of 
giddy girlfriends, While the some
times pathetic, would-be M-F TS 
doesn't have this precious child
hood learning experience,the smart
er ones can learn of it during the 
mind-wrenching, cross-living exper
ience, by observing and acquiring 
techniques of poise and movement 
from real females in everyday pub
lic encounters. This book serves as 
a valuable teaching aid for the 
neophyte M-F looking to succeed in 
life as a woman. Afterall. as most 
women exhibit varying degrees of 
femininity, we are by far the best 
female impersonators. For, I'm Lynda 
Breckinridge,woman made of man 1 and 
they too shall fall at my feet, 

[Reprinted from "Twenty Minutes", 
January 1988, P.O. Box 6070, Stn. 
A, Hartford, Conn, 06106,) 



[The following is a precis of a 
paper by Dr. Stanley L. Gore pub
lished in the Ontario Medical Re
view, December 1985. It should be 
of interest to female and male TSs 
who suffer from hair loss.--Ed,) 

The Health Protection Branch of 
the Canadian Health and Welfare 
Department has approved the use of 
topical Minoxidil, a prescribed 
drug in the treatment of male pat
tern baldness, The manufacturer, 
Upjohn, has recently completed two 
years of clinical studies on 2,000 
patients in the U.S. In Canada, it 
is produced under the name Loniten 
(tablets to treat high blood pres
sure). In the U.S. the FDA has ap
roved the use of Minoxidil in Lon
iten and in hair gels and mousses. 
But it has some side effects. Salt 
and water retention, reflex tachy
cardia, and changes in ECG T waves 
are common, so use of a. diuretic 
and B-blocker are recommended Ren
nal patients and those under long
term treatment must be monitored 
closely for possible heart damage. 

So far no explanation exists for 
the drug's success but perhaps it 
stimulates hair growth by prevent
ing aging of hair matrix cells. 
Studies show it has direct mitoge
nic effects on epithelial cells 
and that it prolongs the survival 
time of such cultured cells. There 
is also an increase in akin circu
lation and temperature which poss
ibly decreases the production of 
di-hydro testosterone, the hormone 
moat commonly implicated in male
pat tern baldness. 

Yet, we do know what to do to 
make the treatment work. When 10 
mg (a typical dose) of Minoxidil, 
in a 2% solution, is applied twice 
daily, moat patients will see 
their fuzz (vellus hairs) thicken 
and lengthen within the first six 
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weeks, These will transform into 
intermediate or terminal hairs ov
er the first year of application
the effect peaking about the 9-
month stage, The terminal hair 
count doubles after three months 
and triples after eight. In a per
centage of patients, the count may 
reach five to ten times the pre
treatment count after one year, In 
one study, of 122 subjects who com 
plated the a.ssessement of cosmetic 
acceptability, 72 felt they had 
achieved a moderate response, Gore 
has seen receding hairline reverse 
and fill in in a matter of months 
in young patients and bald areas 
between punch grafts lose their 
sheen in hair transplant patients. 
Because the druq acts on vellua 
follicles and ha~ little or no ef
fect on involuted follicles, the 
result may be inversely related to 
how long one ha.a been bald, 

The patient should be given de
tailed instructions on application 
techniques and post-application 
care. Patients who exercised and 
perspired heavily within a few 
hours of applying Minoxidil have 
grown hair between their eyebrows! 
Also products such as conditioners 
sprays dyes and perms may interact 
with the drug and should be vetoed 
And one should never use more than 
the number of milligrams specified 
Cases of hypotension have occurred 
in too eager patients who used up 
a month's supply in a weak. 

So far, there are few systemic 
effects from the topical use of 
this drug, provided an appropriate 
dose is used, However, transient 
itching of the scalp may result, 
which usually subsides in a week, 
though in a small percent of pati
ents it develops into contact der
matitis Too myocardial lesions may 
possibly develop over the course 
of years but, as no data. are yet 
available, the patient will be the 
experimentee over the next decade, 



Profiles COMING OUT AS A GAY TS 

by Dorian Carl Munday 

My story begins at age two or 
three when 'I knew something was 
wrong, This feeling persisted 
throughout childhood, including 
the thought that my girls' toys 
were not "right". Too, my early 
interest in serious music, inherit 
ed from my grandfather, gave me an 
automatic identification with men. 

There was no one to whom I could 
turn to express my confusion or to 
get help, My parents had problems 
of their own, and schools had a 
fixed idea of what I should be and 
never saw me as an individual. 
More problems grew via traditional 
Biblical teaching, which represent 
ed heterosexuality as fit only for 
cattle, and women as evil and res
ponsible for all the trouble in 
the world. I have further been dis 
gusted by the stupid bickering be
tween men and women, their power 
politics, the yapping of certain 
types of women who demand others 
fit into their vegetable kingdom, 
and above all, disgusted with the 
bragging and bigotry prevalent in 
straight men of limited IQ - thing 
which have helped to turn my back 
on heterosexuality for good, I de
cided quite early in life if one 
was truly human and civilized, the 
answer was to remain celebate or 
to become a gay male, 

As a child, I drew a picture of 
two men embracing and thought it 
to be the ideal love. No one had 
ever introduced me to anything 
like that or even mentioned it, 
nor does anyone gay force me into 
anything now, 

Driven into myself by external 
and personal pressure, by early 
teens I was so unhappy I couldn't 
stand fully upright, and had to 
have physiotherapy. My parents did 
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not notice there was something ser 
iously wrong with me, nor were my 
teachers able to figure out my 
sometimes difficult behaviour or 
calls for help. I didn't under
stand myself why it all felt wrong 
and out of joint, 

At secondary school, I formed a 
closa friendship with two straight 
boys: and as a "boy", we remained 
buddies throughout high school, 
When I left to take a job with wo
men, it was disastrous and a break 
down ensued. I requested surgery 
so I could pull my weight properly 
in the world and end my feelings 
of isolation. I was just bundled 
off to a series of psychiatrists 
who had no grasp of the situation 
and no workable directives, so I 
muddled along in my own way, 

It became increasingly hard for 
me to face the world, as I was 
treated either as a woman or false 
ly accused of lesbianism. For a 
number of years I remained virtual 
ly a hermit and left my spectacles 
off when going out - the inability 
to see others clearly giving me 
the impression they couldn't see 
me. During this time my despair 
was often so great even my mother 
asked our family doctor if there 
was something he could do, but he 
just dismissed it, The main thing 
which kept me from suicide was my 
dedication to musical composition. 

I didn't begin to gain social ex 
perience until age 29 and at first 
with people of similar interests. 
I made many attempts to become a 
straight female, all of which fail 
ed. Then, I realized what I really 
needed was a close mental relation 
ship with a man, aa I am creative, 
not procreative - a major differ
ence between male and female. 

In July 1986 I received an invi
tation from a young gay man to at
tend his birthday party. (cont'd.) 



I was so happy I literally jumped 
for joy. An earlier evening at his 
and his boyfriend's home was one 
of the happiest times I had ever 
had. They are a superb couple and 
have always been affectionate and 
warm towards me. Indeed, one of 
them was the first person ever to 
give me physical and emotional 
warmth. It was a mixed party with 
a number of gay men and after ini
tial tension, the evening was so 
enjoyable I didn't want to go home 
One friend I made there has become 
the first person with whom I can 
begin to talk, man to man, about 
my real feelings. He also introdu
ced me to a specialist who has de
tailed knowledge of TSs, and she 
knows four other people like me, A 
return party was given in my flat, 
including the younger couple, my 
new friend and his companion and a 
straight guy who said the gay guys 
were such terrific men and when 
was I going to have another party? 

Coming out with my biology is ob 
viously hard, but my choice was to 
either take this route or to die. 
Apart from the two couples with 
whom I'm fairly close, I've recent 
ly joined a gay men's music group, 
where I'm accepted as a gay TS and 
my pseudonym used, It is important 
for me at this stage to make as 
much contact as possible with gay 
men and to form good friendships. 
Ideally, of course, I would like 
an especially close friend, and 
perhaps even this is not as impos
sible as I might think, 

What about reaction from others? 
So far, they have all been suppor
tive, Work contacts had been aware 
that some inner struggle had been 
going on, and some expressed con
cern over this, even fearing that, 
at one stage, I may have taken my 
life, I was promised support what
ever happened and one person tried 
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to seek medical help on my behalf. 

When the break came and the news 
started, they weren't all that aur 
prised. One chap even gave me a 
magazine listing clubs which he 
thought might interest me. Another 
admired the way I'm handling the 
situation, and several understand 
quite well the problems being tack 
led, They are all extraordinary 
people in an industrial set-up and 
are pleased that someone who was 
once withdrawn and tortured is now 
much more at ease and happy. 

Some friends who I felt might be 
a bit negative have proved just 
the reverse, and again, were not 
surprised. Another group of people 
with whom I am involved study and 
lecturing (consisting of four 
straight men, a women and myself) 
had no trouble handling the news, 
and the director, pleased things 
are at last sorted out is grateful 
for my work with the group and 
hopes this will continue. 

Coming to terms with my problems 
is all about combatting loneliness 
and making life more fulfilled and 
positive for myself, and maybe for 
others which means any responsible 
caring contact would be welcome. 

[Reprinted from the SHAFT Newslet
ter, Vol.3, No,4, August 1987, put 
out by the Self Help Association 
For Transsexuals, 106 Barton Ave,, 
Keyham, Plymouth, England PL2 lNZJ 
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1827 Haight Street #164 
San Francisco CA 94117 ·~ ... ··..A.,.. 



IN THE NEWS ••• 

.§!.§I~g!Yl.§_HJ;W~ORDIH_IQ_HER_Lifl 
LQlFIC!AL RECOGH!iEs SISTER'S STA
TUS, Orange County Register, Jan.7 
/9, 1988, Sister Mary Elizabeth,491 

(formerly known as Joanna Michelle 
Clark) flew bombing missions in 
Vietnam, and fathered a son as a 
man, before changing sex in 1975. 
As a woman, she served as a clerk
typist in the Army Reserves, After 
turning to religion and being re
jected by Sisterhoods all over the 
U.S., she started her own order, 
the Community of St, Elizabeth, to 
minister to the gender-conflicted 
and the needy, She took the·veil 
and the vows of poverty, celibacy, 
and obedience at St. Clement's By
the-Sea Episcopal Church in San 
Clemente, Ca.and was later offici
ally recognized as a Sister by the 
Episcopal Diocese of Los Angeles
the first woman to become an Epis
copal Sister after a sex-change. 

SIAMESE TWINS ACTIVE TODDLERS, Tor
onto Sun, Nov, 29, 1987 (photo). 
Siamese twins Heeraand Shiva Ramk
halawan, 3, of Trinidad, were born 
joined at the waist, sharing one 
set of male genitals, but in 1985, 
Dr. Robert Filler, heading a team 
of 70 doctors, separated them at 
the Hospital for Sick Children in 
Toronto, and both became boys. 

!TALIAN_PR!l.§LBECAHl_~~OMAN, San 
Francisco Chronicle, Oct. 14, 198~ 
Former Italian priest Father Paulo 
surgically became a woman in Genoa, 
Italy after 25 anguished years in 
the clergy, After retiring early, 
she received a pension without re
vealinguhen had become a she. The 
Church is investigating the case. 

~y GRANNY. 83 GETS SEX-CHANGE, 
The Sun, Sept. 8, 1987 (photo). 
Swedish, post-op, F-M TS Marlof 
Coralme (formerly Margareth), 83, 
started a new life as a man after 
sex-reassignment surgery perform-
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ed outside Norrkoping, Sweden. He 
had 'lived a lie' his whole life -
getting married and bearing child
ren (who later produced grandchild
ren and great-grandchildren) - all 
for the sake of others, So, after 
the husband died several years ago, 
he felt it was 'now or never.' But 
the family's outraged and daughter 
Kersten says he's too old to know 
what he's doing, and blames the 
doctors for the disfiguring opera
tion. Marlof, however, claims SRS 
is his right, and just wants to 
have some fun aa a man, "Let them 
call me 'Grandpa"', he retorts. 

~~~lNANCJR_SEX~HAN§j_OP~IlQNS 
BIPORT_ SAYS Kitchener-Waterloo 
Record, Aug, 13, 1987. B.C. Health 
Ministry spokesman Terry Moran 
said the government paid for sex
reassignment surgeries for three 
B.C. resid,ents sent to Toronto be
tween 198~-86. A fourth was sent to 
London, U;K, this year because the 
surgery is no longer performed in 
Canada, and it's cheaper than the 
U.S. The Social Services Ministry 
paid the total bill, which covers 
travel outside the province if 
treatment is prescribed under the 
Medical Services Plan but is not 
available in B.C. But the Ministry 
is reviewing SRS as there's been a 
change of philosophy in the medical 
profession regarding such surgery. 
(There ia now a aurqeon in Toronto 
performing SRS on TS patienta,-Ed] 

'IF I CAN CHANGE. YOU CAN:.a__lORMER 
IRANSSEXUAL TELLS_GAX.§, Orlando 
Sentinel, Aug.l, 1987 (photos), Sy 
Rogers, 30, former homosexual male 
prostitute, TS, of Winter Park, 
Florida, says he can urge the moat 
desperate of gays to go straight. 
Director of Eleutheroa7 a Christian
based counseling service (part of 
the international organization Ex
odus\ Roger's agency claims to de
program 80% of its 200 annual gay 
clients, Author of "The Man In The 
Mirror", he recounts how, 9 (cont.) 



years after living as a woman and 
taking estrogens for 2 years, he 
found God, reverted to a straight 
man, married and fathered a child. 

TRANSSEXUAL'S A NEW MAN Sex-Cha~ 
Era~!l!.-1'.2!:m~£_!dentity Toronto Sun, 
July or August 1987 (photos), Pro
files post-op F-M TS Dave Marier, 
and post-op M-F TS Marie Marcelle, 
43, married mother of adopted son 
Denis, Marcelle, President of the 
Quebec Association of Transsexuals, 
says about 300 of the 500 TSe in 
Quebec have had sex-reassignment 
surgery. Three gender clinics - in 
Vancouver, Toronto and Montreal
have been performing SRS for more 
than 15 years, Montreal General 
Hospital stopped in 1985, when its 
SRS surgeon retired, but still has 
an evalutation and counseling prog
ram and refers patient• (about 1/3 
of its applicants, says human sex
uality clinic Director Dr. Pierre 
Assalian) for surgery elsewhere. 

'MY HUSBAND USED TO BE A WCltAN', 
Weekly World News, July 28, 1987 
(photos) , Profiles F-M TS Carl An
dersson, 39, of London, England 
(F-M Advisor for the Self Help As
sociation For Transsexuala) and 
his wife Diane, 21, The couple 
were married laat May and hope to 
adopt a child. 

SEX-CHANGE CON BAFFLES BIGWIGS, 
Weekly World News, July 21, 1987, 
Prison officials in Carson City, 
Nevada don't know whether to put 
M-F inmate Linda Hughes (halfway 
through sex-reassignment surgery) 
in a male or a female prison, but 
hope to have an answer soon. 

~!l!LCLAIM {Concord New Hamp•h!lli 
Orlando Sentinel, July 16, 1987, 
M-F TS Jane Doe says, as a TS, she 
has a mental handicap that made it 
illegal for her boss to fire her, 
but the state Human Rights Commis-
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sion refused to hear her original 
charge of sex discrimination. She 
wants the state Supreme Court to 
rule whether the Commission should 
consider the mental handicap claim. 
James Roth, attorney for the elec
tronic motors manufacturer where 
Doe was a sales manager, said many 
federal cases concluded that TSs 
"are not a protected class," 

SEX-CHANGE MINISTER RUNS OFF WITH 
DEACON, The Examiner, July 7, 1987 
(photos) , Former Finnish preacher 
Esko Komonen, 34, changed his name 
to Mai, got a divorce, became a 
woman - by surgery paid for by the 
parish, then stole $8000 in church 
funds and fled to Stockholrn,Sweden 
with her lover Wilho Jok.konen, 20, 
to start a new life together, The 
parishioners are angry and want a 
refund, and Kornonen's wife Eeva, 
31, says Mai "will burn in hell." 

TRANSSEXUALS HAVE DIFFICULTY BEING 
ACCEPTED BY SOCIETY, Toronto Star 
or Globe and Mail, June or July 19-
87, Members of the Quebec Associa
tion for Transsexuals in Montreal 
told the Rochon Commission (study
ing changes to Quebec's health 
care system) the transition to a 
new identity is a hard road for 
the 600 estimated TSs in P,Q, Par
ish priests may label them ainners1 
males may treat them with contempt, 
and many gays ahun them. Employers 
and bank managers are often uneasy 
with them, and government agencies 
may not accept their new status, 
Problems at the work site and soc
ial stigma can cause untold agony. 

MURDER CHARGES (Victorville. Ca,), 
Orlando Sentinel, June 28, 1897, 
F-M TS John Stopher (nee Catherine 
Lankford), 25, was murdered by his 
girlfriend's ex-husband, Isaac 
Gutierrez, Jr, who was later 
charged and captured by police, 

[Pleaae send newsclippings and car
toons for publication in the mag,) 



Dr. Eli Coleman, of the University 
of Minnesota's Proqram in Human 
Sexuality, wants to-interview F-M 
TSs who identify as bisexual or 
gay men, and plans to publish his 
results in an upcoming iss11e-oflthe 
~!:£.hiY~.!!__.Qf__~~?t!!~l--~~ha~iQ~. To 
participate in this confidential 
study, call Dr Coleman at 612-376-
7520 or write him at 2630 Univers
ity Ave.S.E.,Minneapolis, MN 55414. 

S. Rul:>en of the University of Kan
sas' Dept of Human Development and 
Family Life, is seeking female and 
male, pre-,and post-op TSs to com
plete an extensive anonymous quea
tionaire (similar to those on app
lications to gender programs or in 
follow-up surveys) . Volunteers can 
write Ruben c/o Prof. Aletha Huston 
at 1 1034 Haworth, Lawrence ,KS 66045. 

Glenn Humphrey, a doctoral student 
in clinical psychology at the Cali
fornia School of Professional Psy
chology, is soliciting TVs, pre- and 
post-op TSa to participate in a 
research project on cross-dressing 
for his dissertation, Volunteers 
wishing to complete a private info' 
packet, can write Glenn at1 135 W. 
31st St., Box 11, New York, NY 10001. 

NEW SUPPORT GROUPS RECENTLY FORMED 

Michael Smith, a doctoral student 
in counseling psychology, plans to 
specialize in work with TSs, and 
runs a support group in Indiana. 
Contact him at 108 E.Vermilya Ave., 
Bloomington, Indiana 47401. 

The Hampton Roads Transgender Sup
port Group has been formed in the 
Tidewater Area. It will work with 
its parent organization,The Center 
For Gender Reassignment, 400 West 
Brambleton Ave. #300, Norfolk, VA 
23510, Contact Ma. Beverly Spirea, 
the Co-ordinator, at 804-596-0514. 
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By Appointment Phone 964-9671 

SARAH SHRIGLEY, C.E. 
PERMANENT HAIR REMOVAL. USING 

ELECTROLYSIS. THERMOLYSIS OR THE BLEND 
FEATURING THE '"INSULATED BULBOUS PROBE"' 

BODY HAIR REMOVAL BY WAXING 
FREE CONSULTATION 

TREATMENT IN PRIVATE MEN & WOMEN WELCOME 

2nd Floor 29 Wellesley St. E. 
The Mldlown Clinic Toronto, Ontario 

Acrou lrom lh• W•llosl•Y Subway Stop 

WAtHCD ! ! ! 

Poems, limericks, free verse on 
themes related to: transsexualism, 
transvestism, and androgyny for 
inclusion iri forthcoming book: AN 
ANTHOLOGY OF TS, TV, AND ANDROGY
NOUS VERSE. Send submissions to: 
Rupert Raj, METAMORPHOSIS, P.O. 
Box 5963, Station A, Toronto, 
Ontario, Canada MSW 1P4. 
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Dear Mr. Raj: 

Please accept my appreciation of 
the continued issues of your maga
zine. I hope continued growth for 
your organization. Having tried to 
organize services and information 
outlets for M-F TSs sometime ago, 
I know the problems and pains in
volved. While my efforts failed 
due to poor funding and a lack of 
fellow professionals to help, I am 
still trying to stimulate some ser
vices in the U& midwest ... I keep 
sending folks your way, especially 
from Illinois. Your getting into 
the total TS area is great, I now 
can rest easy in that someone will 
have a newsletter all interested 
parties can read. I tried to prov
ide such as you may recall [§EN~~ 
ISSUES NEWSLETTER) but couldn't 
ge~th;~hi~g-~ff-the ground. 

I recently attended the 10th In
ternational Symposium on Gender 
Dysphoria in Amsterdam and was dis
appointed not to have run into you 
there. It was well organized and 
the presentations were quite soph
isticated. Problems of gender at 
the professional level are being 
addressed better and better. Alas, 
the growth pattern is still slow. 

I look forward to someday soon 
getting up to my favorite city to 
meet you. Please let me know if I 
can help your organization in any 
way possible. Best of luck! 

--Theodore I. Friedman, Ph.D., Con
sulting Psychotherapists, 230 N. 
Michigan Ave,, Chicago, Illinois 
60601 

* * * * 
Dear Rupert: 

Lenard and I attended the Tenth 
International Gender Dysphoria Sym-
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posium sponsored by the Harry Ben
jamin Association and the Academ
isch Ziekenhuis Vrije Universiteit 
in June. We were impressed with 
the level of achievement of scien
tific works, especially the atten
tion given to biologic factors. I'm 
enclosing a copy of the abstracts. 

Much publicity was given in the 
media for several weeks before the 
meeting. The conference was in Eng
lish. Much progress has been made 
in Holland (legal, social,medical) 
over the past 15 years. After the 
surgery, TSs are said to be "de
transexualized" and can have their 
legal status officially adjusted. 

Dr. Paul Walker concluded in his 
paper that "personality disorders 
almost always co-exist with a diag
nosis of transsexualism." One M.D. 
asked him if this could be correl
ated with the traumatic life expe
riences of most TSs. Walker stated 
he had no way of knowing. 

We met biologic females who said 
they had no gender orientation. 
They had had the mastectomy and 
hysterectomy but took no hormones, 
and were quite emphatic they want
ed to be "who they are" and would 
not be male or female! 

I'm disappointed some of your 
readers are willing to reject the 
theories of Dr. Lothstein on the 
basis of a few book reviews. They 
do this, I fear, because they are 
eager for surgical correction. Sur
gery is a complex solution to a 
difficult problem - as recently re 
ported by C.E. in your last issue. 
Can you read between the lines to 
empathize what he must be suffer
ing? If Lothstein has helped some 
of his patients psychologically, 
what is wrong with that? It was, 
for them a lot less painful <cont.) 



and a whole lot cheaper.I had the 
pleasure of meeting Dr. Lothstein 
at the confere~ce. He seemed to be 
a compassionate,-sincere person and 
was concerned with the state of 
civil rights for TSs and lack of 
insurance reimbursement for their 
treatment. He also feared he was 
denied full professorship at the 
Cleveland Clinic where he was for
merly on staff - due to the nature 
of his work (ie. prejudice~ Please1 

in future, refrain from alienating 
this man and keep an open mind. 

A most delightful moment was a 
chat with Rev. Canon Clinton Jones, 
who agreed all are children of God 
who loves us each the way we are. 

The HBIGDA* is calling for members 
and hopes to double its membership 
in the coming two years before the 
next symposium in Minneapolis, Min
nesota in June or September 1989. 

Gender, like Time, is a word 
previously believed to be Reality. 

--Roseanne Hughes, R.N., Charlottes
ville, Virginia 

[*Contact: Ms. Judy Van Maasdam, 
Exec. Dir., HBIGDA, Inc., 900 
Welch Rd.#402, Stanford, CA 94303) 

* * * * 

Dear Rupert: 

Somehow you seem to manage to 
'hang in there' and continue your 
work ... not all that easy as well I 
knowl Enclosed you'll find a copy 
of my "Nurses' Station" column for 
TH~I~-Y.Ql~E. I thought you would 
perhaps appreciate this [satirical] 
"22-point program" to destroy the 
years, of work done by others as 
only one of the few who are owed 
so much by so many can. Feel free 
to expand on it if you wish and 
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you have my permission to use it. 

am completely behind your pro
ject of producing a comprehensive 
TS Manual such as the one publish
ed by SHAFT in England. This has 
been needed for a long time and I 
had even thought about doing some
thing like this myself. If I can 
be of any help, including writing 

.a chapter, please let me know. I 
will be happy to do anything I can 
to help you get some good authori
tative information out to the com
munity. I have just about had it 
with all the "experts" who lack 
the academic credentials to give 
the advice they hand out. Please 
send me your survey questionnaire 
so I can copy it and pass it on to 
a few girls in the Denver area. 

Do take care and God bless. 

--Michelle Hunt, R.N., Denver, CO 

* * * * 

Dear Mr. Raj: 

Thanks so much for writing with 
interest about my research on ero
ticism in M-F TSs. The data is col
lected, analyzed and currently be
ing written up. The cost of this 
research has been devastatin~ I'll 
send you an abstract of my results 
which you're welcome to publish in 
your magazine. I am interested in 
your research questionnaire - it 
sounds like you're doing some ex
citing work. Your findings on sex
ual orientation [a fair percentage 
identify as M-F lesbians) are in
teresting. My sample report a pre
dominate heterosexual orientation. 

I am honored to be invited to 
serve on your Board of Profession
al Consultants. Take care Rupert, 
keep up the good work! 

--June Martin, Ph.D., San 
Francisco, California 



Dear Rupert Raj: 

I'm now about 90% along the way 
toward completion of a 300-page 
manuscript on transvestism and 
transsexualism. If all goes as 
planned, this will be published by 
Plenum Press next year. It is ex
tremely difficult to wrap up this 
project while working full-time as 
a college professor. I'm a clinic
al psychologist and have been in
volved in TV, TS and related gend
er matters for about 7 or 8 years. 
I'm most eager to meet you in per
son and I appreciate the inf orma
tional items you sent. I will be 
on the program at the Chicago meet
ings of the 1988 IFGE meetings. 
Hopefully we can meet then. 

--Richard F, Docter, Ph.D., Director, 
National Gender Project, North
ridge, California 

* * * * 
Dear Rupert: 

I've spoken to you on the topic 
of support for the partners (girl
friends/wives) of TS individuals 
on numerous occasions, Now I'm ex
pressing my concern on paper so 
your readers may have the import
ance of this brought to light and 
so they too may ponder on this dir 
emma. I've been with my F-M partner 
for 6 years. His main support sys
tem throughout this time has been 
me. I'm the person on whom he vents 
all his frustrations, hurts, etc. 
He has also found a number of com
passionate people whom he can talk 
to but I remain his main sounding 
board. If a TS needs support there 
are people, support groups and or
ganizations to which he or she can 
turn, but what about the partners? 
To where do they turn? From whom 
do they find understanding and 
help to cope with all the problems 
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their mates are going through?Some 
TSs can be very self-centered at 
the start of their transition and 
very hard to get along with. Where 
do they vent all that is inside of 
them? And where do we turn to? I 
have yet to find such a support 
group in Canada. I realize there 
are some mates of TSs who believe 
they don't need this type of sup
port. Congratulations! If they can 
do this on their own, I sure wish 
they would share their secret with 
me. Someday, they too will acknow
ledge their need for peer-support, 
even if it's just a "Hang in there, 
it does get better" statement. We 
all need positive reinforcement 
once in awhile. When this day comes1 
they too will have no one to turn 
to. Then whcsl: will they do? We, 
the wives and girlfriend~ need 
each other. What are we waiting 
for? Isn't there anyone else who 
feels as I do or am I living on an 
island by myself? Am I the only 
one going through this particular 
need? I feel that a statement must 
be made from someone at some point 
in time. I am that person and the 
time is now. I'm hoping this letter 
will generate the eventual birth 
of a support group for partners of 
TSs in Canada - not 10 or 20 years 
down the road but in the very near 
future. We sure need it! An island 
is a lonely place to be all by one
self How about some company? Sure 
could use some! 

--Judy Dupuis, Kingston, Ontario 

of 
The journal ~ 

Sex Research____ · 

Department of Psychology 
Syracuse University 

Syracuse, New York 13210 
(315) 423-3658 

A Publication of The Society /or the Scientific Study of Sex 



Dear Rupert: 

I found the information you sent 
very helpful and I'm glad to be a 
member of MMRF. It's a great relief 
to have found someone at last who 
understands my dilemma, one who is 
as totally dedicated to the prob
lems of GDs as you are and to know 
there are others out there who 
share my predicament. For the 
first time in my life, I feel some 
hope, It was fortunate for me I 
sent for Ih~_!!ninvi!:.~!L~ilemm~ and 
was thereby introduced to you and 
MMRF. Now my future doesn't look 
so bleak. I admire and commend you 
for the great work you are doing 
and thank you for helping me. I 
hope to save enough money to se~d 
for a life membership to help MMRF 
reach its goals. 

It was a real honor and privilege 
to meet and talk with you, Thanks 
so much for all your kindness, sup
port and help. It's a real comfort 
to know there is someone like you 
who cares enough to donate all 
their time and energy to helping 
others find peace with themselves. 
You truly are a remarkable person. 
I hope you will be able to escape 
the burn-out others have suffered 
from.* The TS world would be at a 
great loss without you. I've spent 
nearly every waking hour thinking 
about all I learned while I was in 
Toronto. My head feels like a 
whirlpool but thanks to you, I can 
see and feel things more clearly. 

In brotherhood, 

--Holly (F-M) from Massachusetts 

[*I'm still suffering symptoms of 
burn-out (since May 1986) and can 
only devote my sparetime to MMRF
now that. I've begun a fulltime job 
plus my own profesional counseling 
service, "Gender Worker". --R.R.] 
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Dear Mr. Raj: 

I am a F-M TS, 4~ and have been 
living as a male since 1977. I've 
been on hormones since June 1977 
and had a mastectomy in Sept. '77. 
I'm sending you a copy of my manu
script entitled, ~£2~~ing_1h~-1in~ 
(my memoirs), which I hope you'll 
find the time and interest to read 
and consider for publication. I've 
had positive response from various 
publishing firms (eg, Houghton Miff
lin) but "not suitable" seems to 
cover reasons for ultimate rejec
tion. I'm told it is a "good book" 
so if you could find it that and 
suitable 1 we might all be happier.* 

(*I called the writer and told him 
we do not have the financial means 
to publish books (and starting up 
a publishing firm specializing in 
gender and sex has been one of my 
lifelong aspirations) , but I would 
be honored to review the book as a 
possible Intro', Foreward or cover 
blurb so as to facilitate its ac
ceptance by another publisher. See 
the review in this issue. --R.R.] 

And have you heard anything about 
a female surgeon in Los Angeles 
who does a different sort of phal
loplasty? Rumour has it she drops 
the abdominal muscle, thus length
ening the clitoris, which is then 
built up with surrounding tissue. 
I've been unable to get a name or 
a hospital association through my 
limited grapevine. Can you help?** 

--Michael from Boston, Mass. 

[**I don't know of a woman surgeon 
doing this procedure ("metadoio
plasty" or "genitoplasty"), only 3 
male surgeons: Dr. Donald Laub in 
Stanford, D~ Michael Brownstein in 
San Francisco, and an unnamed sur
geon in Portland, Oregon affiliat
ed with Dr, Edward Tank. Addresses 
will be supplied upon request to 
198~ paid-up members only. --R.R.] 






